THE STRUGGLE OF TRADITIONALIST CATHOLICS



PURPOSE OF LECTURE

- To understand the motivations behind the beliefs of Traditionalist Catholics following the Second Vatican Council.
- To understand the challenges faced by Traditionalist Catholics in England from the 1970s.
- To understand how Traditionalist Catholicism in England began as a grassroots movement relying on lay members.
- This project began as part of my family history research but then turned into an area of academic interest.

BIOGRAPHICAL FACTS

- Irene Mary Taylor (née Hardacre)
- Born 7th March 1932 in Fishwick, Preston, Lancashire.
- Mothered 12 children, 10 of whom survived to adulthood.
- Worked as a tailoress.
- Known for her "immutable devotion" to the Catholic Church.
- Died 16th October 2015 at 222 Longmeanygate, Leyland, Lancashire.



- Derrick Taylor
- Born 12th August 1930 in Coppull, Lancashire.
- From age 7, had an instinct to covert to Catholicism from Anglicanism.
- Known for his experience of interior locutions during his 40s.
- Worked as a collier and gardener.
- Defendant of his Catholic faith against ridicule.
- 26th November 2011 in Victoria Hospital, Blackpool, Lancashire.

PRE-VATICAN II ERA

- Derrick began his conversion to Catholicism after a pilgrimage to the Crosses of Knockalla in Northern Ireland in 1949 that solidified his Catholic faith during an epiphany.
- Derrick Taylor built his second house 222 Longmeanygate in the village of Midge Hall near Leyland.
- Irene and Derrick made their home reflected their Catholic faith in every possible way. They raised ten children at this large home with its extensive land.



OPPOSITION TO VATICAN II

- Loss of divine essence that the Mass has to be said in Latin as a sacred language for it to retain its divine functions to bringing about transubstantiation. The immutability of God was believed to be compromised by altering the central ritual that it is believed was instituted by God.
- Caving to modernity it was believed the Church was bending to the will of the modern world.
- Retention of traditional values and customs many pre-Vatican II customs were done away with and there was an acknowledgement of ecumenicalism in Vatican II that from their view undermined the Church.
- **Restoration of the Church** this was the great spiritual fight of their generation, to see the Mass reinstituted and the Church restored to its former ideal state.



DISILLUSIONMENT TO LOCUTION

- Derrick experience a noted phenomenon called the 'zeal of the convert'. Also bear in mind that he had undergone a 6 year conversion only for much of what he had been taught as true in Latin to be changed not a decade later.
- Derrick's disillusionment with the changes seemed to culminate in 1971 when he entered St Wilfrid's Church in Preston, returning to pray to the Sacred Heart devotion, and there claimed to hear the voice of God say:
 - "Keep up with your Mass. Everything is all right."
- A second locution supposedly occurred in 1978 in St Mary's Church in Bamber Bridge during which his confidant priest Father Patrick McNally spoke to Derrick supernaturally after his death.



Sacred Heart locutions in St Wilfrid's Church

ANALYSIS OF THE LOCUTIONS

- Derrick recounted his two sessions of interior locution during an interview he participated in during 1995.
- How can we determine that the locutions actually took place?
- What clues are in the content of the locutions and in the context and environment in which they supposedly took place that might help determine their validity.
- I am in the process of writing a further academic article that specifically explores the Catholic tradition of interior locution or hearing the voice of God.



Sacred Heart locutions in St Wilfrid's Church

POST-VATICAN II ERA

- Traditionalist Catholicism in England was a grassroots movement originally and relied on the efforts of laypeople.
- Irene and Derrick opened their home to the public both for indoor and outdoor Latin Masses from April 1974. They were the first people to do this in the North West region.
- They called their home the Leyland Mass Centre and built their own Traditionalist church.
- On 9th October 1975, their involvement with the St Pius V Association escalated when they were featured on the front page of the Lancashire Evening Post.
- The local priest called them 'cranks' and they were condemned by the archbishop.



CHALLENGES

- Travelling for Latin Mass as masses became scarce during this period.
- Economic struggles of the 1970s, especially for coal miners.
- Secular ridicule who called the Taylors 'religious fanatics', 'cultists', 'rebels' and 'heretics'.
- Ecclesiastical ridicule who called the Taylors 'cranks' and defiers of the Pope.
- Poverty for the Taylor children and they had go without in order to fund the Masses.
- In 1975, these tensions seemed to boil over when Father Oswald Baker of Downham Market made world news when he refused to say the English Mass in his church.



Fr Morgan in front of the altar at the Taylor home.





POST-VATICAN II ERA



AFTERMATH OF THE MASS CENTRE

- From the mid-1980s, Irene and Derrick, in realising that the movement they had lead would not result in the changes they had hoped, retreated from the world.
- They planted tall trees to hide their home from the main road, they reduced their ties with the SSPX and made their home a sanctuary of Traditionalist Catholicism.
- Archbishop Lefebvre was excommunicated in 1988 following his consecration of bishops at Écone.
- Derrick died of a heart attack in hospital in 2011 and Irene died at home of cancer in 2015. Irene refused to take painkillers during her last days despite her friends and relatives pleading for her to. She said she wanted to suffer for her sins and for those of humanity.



The Lost Shrine of Irene Mary Taylor at Longmeanygate

LATEST BOOKS

A SUPPORTING DOCUMENT IN THE CAUSE FOR THE BEATIFICATION OF IRENE MARY TAYLOR

IRENE MARY'S October Letter

A SUPPORTING DOCUMENT IN THE CAUSE FOR THE BEATIFICATION OF DERRICK TAYLOR



Catholic Conversion AN INTERVIEW WITH

DERRICK TAYLOR

WITH EXEGESIS BY

RELEASED 2022

COMET

Traditionalist Catholicism: A New Dawn

RELEASED 2021

EXEGESIS I

RELEASED 2023

JOURNAL ARTICLE



The Struggle of Traditionalist Catholics in 1970s Northern England in the North West Catholic History Journal. Published May 2023.

Hearing the voice of God: the supernatural phenomenon of interior locution in the British Catholic History Journal. To be published autumn 2023.

THANK YOU FOR LISTENING

REFERENCES & RESOURCES

- A Best, B. (1976). Lancs Catholics flock to celebrate 'outlawed Mass'. Lancashire Evening Post. 10th February 1976, p.3.
- Bolton Evening News Reporter. (1976). 50 at mass by banned priest. Bolton Evening News. 4th September 1976, p.1.
- Bunson, M. (2004). Encyclopedia of Catholic History. 2nd ed. Huntington, Indiana: Our Sunday Visitor Publishing Division. p.537-538.
- Bunyan, N. (1979). Rebel warns of atheism. *Lancashire Evening Post*. 18th June 1979, p.7.
- Caldwell, S. (2022). Shia LaBeouf becomes Catholic devotee of Traditional Latin Mass. [Online]. Catholic Herald. Last Updated: 29 August 2022. Available at: https://bit.ly/3yhhYVU [Accessed 5 October 2022].
- Cometan. (2021). Irene Mary's October Letter: An Introduction to Irenianism. Preston: Cometanica. p.1-76.
- Cometan. (2022). Catholic Conversion: An Interview with Derrick Taylor. Preston: Cometanica. p.48-54.
- Cometan. (2022). The Beatification Story of Irene Mary & Derrick Taylor. Preston: Cometanica. p.85-92.
- Daniel, M. (2000). Society of St Pius X: A Reflection. The Australasian Catholic Record. 77(4), p.460-467. [Online]. Available at: https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316/ielapa.200104600 [Accessed 11th September 2022].
- Freedman, D. & Graham, D. (1975). Lancashire Catholics defy papal ban. Lancashire Evening Post. 9th October 1975, p.1.

REFERENCES & RESOURCES

- Hepburn, P. (1976). Midland Latinists declare support for rebel bishop. *The Birmingham Post*. 31st August 1976, p.1.
- Hickman, B. (1975). Rebel priests get new support. *The Guardian*. 11th October 1975, p.6.
- Lancashire Evening Post Reporter. (1975). Latin Mass in Lancashire 'this should stop'. SW Lancashire Evening Post & Chronicle. 9th October 1975, p.1.
- Lancashire Evening Post Reporter. (1977). Catholics join in forbidden Mass. Lancashire Evening Post. 28th May 1977, p.1.
- Lancashire Evening Post Reporter. (1978). Lancs give a lead to Latin revolution. Lancashire Evening Post. 21st June 1978, p.3.
- Moorman, G. J. (2007). The Latin Mass Explained. Rockford: TAN Books. p.1-40.
- Nowell, R. (1975). Downham Market war of attrition. *Catholic Herald*. 28th November 1975, p.4.
- Pond, A. & Smith, G. (2009). The "Zeal of the Convert": Is It the Real Deal?. [Online]. Pew Research. Available at: https:// www.pewresearch.org/religion/2009/10/28/the-zeal-of-the-convert-is-it-the-real-deal/ [Accessed 11th September 2022].
- Rimmer, B. (1976). Reverend rebel goes to war. *Daily Mirror*. 11th November 1976, p.23.
- Rogers, C. (1985). Rebel priest's support grows. Lynn News & Advertiser. 20th August 1985, p.1.

REFERENCES & RESOURCES

- Rymarz, R. (2022). 'It's where I feel at home': An investigation of young adult Catholic members of an Australian Traditional Latin Mass community. *The Australasian Catholic Record*. 99(1), p.32-48. [Online]. Available at: https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316/ informit.348170033367043 [Accessed 5 October 2022].
- Smith, T. A. (2008). Catholics in Preston: From Early to Modern Times. Ormskirk: North West Catholic History Society. p.166-169.
- Stirrat, O. (2022). Canons, councils and concerns: Vatican ii and the society of St Pius X. The Australasian Catholic Record. 99(1), p.49-60.
 [Online]. Available at: https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316/informit.348188666338301 [Accessed 11th September 2022].
- Sudlow, B. (2017). The Frenchness of Marcel Lefebvre and the Society of St Pius X: A new reading. French Cultural Studies. 28(1), pp.79-94.
 [Online]. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/0957155816679919 [Accessed 11th September 2022].
- Taylor, D. (1975). A reason for truants. *Lancashire Evening Post*. 18th December 1975, p.6.
- Taylor, I. (1970). Sex education. *Catholic Herald*. 16th January 1970, p.5.
- Taylor, I. (1975). This form of Mass not condemned. *Lancashire Evening Post*. 6th November 1975, p.12.
- Taylor, I. (1976). Greed versus morality. *Lancashire Evening Post.* 4th February 1976, p.8.
- Von Hildebrand, D. (2015). The Case for the Latin Mass. [Online]. Our Lady Help of Christians. Available at: http://ourladyhelpofchristians-al.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/01/the-case-for-the-latin-mass.pdf [Accessed 11 September 2022].
- Wallace, J. (1995). Light a Candle for Me. Glasgow: Sceptre Bulletin. p.18-22.
- Warwick, R. J. (1997). The Living Flame: The First Twenty-five Years of the Society of St Pius X in Britain. London: The Society of St Pius X. p.110-111.